
September 21, 2020 
 

Chief Victoria Christiansen 
United States Forest Service 
United States Department of Agriculture 
1400 Independence Avenue, SW 
Washington, DC 20250 
 
Dear Chief Christensen: 
 
We write to respectfully request the United States Forest Service extend the comment period for 
the Stibnite Gold Project (SGP) Draft Environmental Impact Statement (DEIS) in central Idaho 
by 60 days.  
 
On Friday August 14, 2020, the Payette National Forest (PNF) made the SGP DEIS available for 
public review1. Though it took the Forest Service three years to prepare, the agency provided the 
public a mere 60-day comment period. Initial review of the document, which is over 5,000 
pages, indicates a considerable amount of unavailable and incomplete information. Furthermore, 
the DEIS reveals significant impacts to Native American rights and interests, surface water and 
groundwater quality, and aquatic species and their habitat, including Endangered Species Act 
(ESA) listed Snake River Chinook Salmon, Snake River Steelhead Trout, and Columbia River 
Basin Bull Trout. 
 
The way the DEIS presents information makes it difficult for many affected persons to digest. 
Impacted communities expend substantial resources to thoroughly analyze the document and 
provide substantive comments to the Forest Service. These efforts help the public, particularly 
those individuals and families living nearest to the proposed mine, participate in and contribute 
to this process. Their input aids the Forest Service in developing a more robust analysis of the 
SGP’s impacts, thus providing a better decision-making document and satisfying objectives 
under the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). 
 
COVID-19 has created additional challenges regarding public engagement. The current 
trajectory of the pandemic in Idaho, particularly in areas that will see the most direct impacts 
from the proposed SGP, requires precautions to protect public health. We appreciate the Forest 
Service offering a virtual meeting room for commenters. This virtual outreach is important, but 
high-speed broadband access in Valley County, Idaho is not widespread. Since the typical face to 
face town hall meetings and comment writing workshops are not possible, an extension of the 
comment period by 60 days would serve as a partial remedy and provide more time for 

 
1 https://www.fs.usda.gov/project/?project=50516 



communities to assist the Forest Service in reviewing, understanding, and commenting on the 
DEIS. 
 
We have great concerns that the NEPA review of the SGP in central Idaho is being conducted in 
a manner that limits, and in some cases excludes, the public’s meaningful and substantive 
participation. Meaningful public participation is a core tenant of NEPA. Even with the 
challenges presented by COVID-19, an extension of the public comment period by 60 days is 
reasonable and effective, while providing little burden to the project applicant. An extension may 
also help avoid a situation where an ongoing public health crisis, with disparate and 
disproportionate impacts, substantially impairs public participation in the SGP NEPA process. In 
addition, other controversial and complex hardrock mining projects have enjoyed longer public 
comment periods: the 2009 Rosemont Copper Mine DEIS (90-days)2, the 2019 Pebble Mine 
DEIS (120-days)3, and the 2019 Resolution Copper Project and Land Exchange DEIS (90-
days)4.  
 
For the reasons above, we respectfully request the Forest Service extend the comment period for 
the Stibnite DEIS by 60 days. Thank you for your consideration. 

  
Sincerely, 
 
 
 

 
Chellie Pingree      Raúl M. Grijalva 
Member of Congress      Member of Congress 
 
 
Nanette Diaz Barragán     Deb Haaland 
Member of Congress      Member of Congress 
 
 
Alan Lowenthal 
Member of Congress 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
2 https://www.rosemonteis.us/announcements/20111003 
3 https://pebbleprojecteis.com/schedule 
4 https://www.resolutionmineeis.us/documents/draft-eis 


